# Accountability and Transparency Diluted in the Flint Water Crisis: A Case of Institutional Implosion

Debilitamiento de la transparencia y la rendición de cuentas en La crisis del agua Flint: un caso de implosión institucional

> Manuel Chavez, Marta Perez Carin Tunney, and Silvia Núñez\*

#### **A**BSTRACT

This article examines two major institutions widely touted in the United States as servants to communities and the general public: the government and the news media. The Flint water crisis is a textbook case in which these two institutions failed to live up to their responsibilities of accountability and transparency. The authors examine the major events during the water crisis, looking at it through the lens of government actions and how the press covered them, conducting qualitative context analysis during the first five months of the crisis. The analysis includes the actions of federal, state, and local agencies and the reporting of national, state, and local newspapers. Their findings show that the institutions completely imploded, with an impact on thousands of residents, many of whom happened to be minorities.

**Key words**: Flint, water crisis, accountability, transparency, news media, watchdog function, public health, lead contamination

#### RESUMEN

Este trabajo analiza la labor de dos grandes instituciones que prestan servicio a las comunidades y a la sociedad en general en Estados Unidos: el gobierno y los medios de comunicación. La crisis del agua Flint es un caso de libro de texto que muestra cómo estas dos instituciones incumplieron sus responsabilidades de transparencia y rendición de cuentas. Los autores examinan los principales sucesos ocurridos durante la crisis del agua, observándolos a través de la lente de las acciones gubernamentales y la cobertura que les dio la prensa, realizando un análisis cualitativo de contexto de los primeros cinco meses de la crisis. Tal estudio incluye las acciones de las agencias federales, estatales y locales, y cómo fue tratado en la prensa a nivel nacional, estatal y local. Los hallazgos muestran que hubo una absoluta implosión institucional que impactó a miles de residentes –muchos de los cuales resultaron pertenecer a minorías–.

Palabras clave: rendición de cuentas, transparencia, gobierno prensa, crisis agua.

\* Manuel Chavez is a professor and the director of Media and Information Studies, College of Communication Arts and Sciences, Michigan State University; Marta Perez is a professor of political science in Universidad Cardenal Herrera, Valencia, Spain; Carin Tunney is a graduate student at the School of Journalism, Michigan State University; and Silvia Núñez is a professor and the director of the Center for Research on North America (CISAN) at the Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México. For all inquiries, please contact Manuel Chavez at chavezm1@msu.edu.

#### INTRODUCTION

The city of Flint is a typical example of the de-industrialization and economic decline experienced by several U.S. cities after decades of prosperity in the last part of the twentieth century (Bluestone and Harrison, 1982; High and Lewis, 2007). Flint was an icon of the U.S. automobile industry as the place where General Motors (GM) Corporation was originally founded. The city expanded from the mid-1940s until the late 1970s, as GM generated thousands of auto manufacturing jobs for unskilled workers. However, from the 1980s through most of the 1990s, Flint began its steep decline due to closures and the relocation of thousands of General Motors manufacturing jobs (Highsmith, 2014). As a result, Flint has lost population and experienced high unemployment rates and low income levels, compared not only to the rest of Michigan but to the rest of the country.

Flint's socio-demographic indicators show the social and economic impacts. First of all, total population declined from 1960 to 2010 by almost half (48 percent). However, the percentage of black population increased from 17.5 percent in 1960 to more than half (56.6 percent) in 2010 (u.s. Census Bureau, 2015). Secondly, Flint unemployment rates increased in just ten years by 7 percent, from 16.1 percent in 1990 to 23.2 percent in 2010, which was higher than the state as a whole and the metropolitan area (MSA) (Doige et al., 2015: 8).

And thirdly, the average annual household income from 2010 to 2014 in Flint was US\$24,679, which is much lower than the state level of US\$49,087, and less than half that of the national level of US\$53,482 (u.s. Census Bureau, 2015). Closely linked to this figure is the percentage of the population living below the poverty level, which has increased from 16.9 percent in 1980 to 31.1 percent in 2010; this is more than double the rate for Michigan (15.5 percent) and the country as a whole (15.1).

As result of these conditions, tax revenues declined while local services continued to cost the city money, causing significant fiscal stress to the Flint local government (Scorsone and Bateson, 2011: 1; Doige et al., 2015: 13). The city was so financially weak that Governor Rick Snyder appointed an emergency manager (EM) on November 8, 2011, with enough power to determine the city's financial functioning. This displaced democratically-elected public officials by appointing a non-elected official to manage the city. The functions and operations of the EM as conceived

 $<sup>^1</sup>$  According to a congressional act (MHR 436 of 2012), an emergency manager (EM) was designated in order to face a deficit of US\$14 621 546 (Snyder, 2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "The EM shall have broad powers in receivership to rectify the financial emergency and to assure the fiscal accountability of the local government and the local government's capacity to provide or cause to be provided necessary governmental services essential to the public health, safety, and welfare" (Sec. 9.2 of Act 436 of 2012[1]).

generate tensions in the traditional democratic principles of checks and balances (Kasdan, 2014).

Flint's financial situation is part of the deepest roots of the Flint water crisis. To save money, the EM made key decisions that seem to have contributed to the crisis, "from the use of the Flint River to delays in reconnecting to the Detroit Water System (DWS) once water quality problems were encountered" (FWATE, 2016: 1).

Our research shows that negative conditions coincided at a time when residents were unaware of the quality of their water supply. Government institutions and the news media both failed to respond and inform residents in an accountable and transparent way of the harmful water conditions, although the former were responsible for providing safe public services to all citizens and the latter, for watching over the public function and informing the public of any irregularities.

# THE UNDERLYING CONDITIONS OF THE FLINT WATER CRISIS

The Flint water crisis evolved as a trickle, not as a single crisis event. Residents reported problems soon after the city switched to its own water source on April 25, 2014. They complained about the odor, taste, and color of the water coming directly into their homes; and they began to report health complaints, such as skin rashes (Hanna-Attisha et al., 2015). Throughout this time city and state officials assured residents that the water was safe to drink (Gordy, 2016; Veolia North America, 2015).

The problems with Flint's new water source did not begin with high levels of lead, but rather the city's efforts to disinfect it. Contaminants entered the water supply in August 2014 and boil-water advisories followed. City officials blamed the first on an "abnormal test," but after two additional advisories in September, they cited probable weaknesses in the infrastructure that were allowing bacteria to enter the system (Adams, 2014). They added more chlorine, a highly corrosive substance, to remove the contaminants (Al-Jasser, 2007; Fonger, 2014). In the early stages of the crisis, the *Flint Journal (MLive)* described water treatment efforts as "a crash course in learning how to treat river water" (Fonger, 2014).

During this time, water treatment staff members were already struggling with disinfection. In May and August, sampling revealed excessive levels of a chemical byproduct called trihalomethane, or TTHM, which is created when chlorine reacts to organic matter (FWATF, 2016; Sivaganesan and Clark, 1998; TTHM Notice, 2015). Levels were so high that they violated the federal standard for the Safe Water Drinking Act. In January 2016, the city was forced to notify residents that the sample, which is averaged over six months, showed a violation. The notice stated the water was not a

health risk for "most people," and that they had already implemented measures to improve water quality after the May and August testing (TTHM Notice, 2015).

The notices served as a catalyst for activism throughout Flint, which attracted the attention of a well-known environmentalist (Fonger, 2015a). She offered to perform a free evaluation of the city's water supply, but city officials declined and contracted Veolia North America (FWATF, 2016; Veolia North America, 2015). Veolia's report concurred with the city: the water was safe coming out of the plant, and any discoloration was the result of cast-iron erosion from pipes. The consultant's action plan recommended improved treatment methods, staff training, and a new carbon filtration system (Fonger, 2015b; Veolia North America, 2015). The report failed to mention possible erosion in homes and service lines (FWATF, 2016; Veolia North America, 2015).

Complaints about the color, odor, and taste continued until a group of outsiders brought national attention to what government officials and the media failed to address: residents were ingesting contaminated water as a result of corrosion (Roy, 2015a; 2015b). First, Roy (2015a) released a study by Virginia Tech researchers on August 31, 2015, which indicated that almost half the samples they collected from 48 homes in Flint contained dangerous levels of lead. E-mails later revealed that some governmental officials, including representatives from the Department of Health and Human Services and the Michigan Department of Environmental Quality, knew of the increased lead levels, but failed to act, marginalized the situation, and attempted to conceal evidence (FWATE, 2016: 16; Roy, 2015; Roy and Edwards, 2016; Michigan Government, 2016).

The second major catalyst brought worldwide attention to the city of Flint and its water problems. A report by Michigan State University researchers Mona Hanna-Attisha, Jenny LaChance, Richard Casey Sadler, and Allison Champney Schnepp (2015) released in late September 2015 found that the incidence of lead in children's blood in the city of Flint had increased from 2.4 percent to 4.9 percent after the water source changed. The city would also later report an increase in deaths from Legionnaires' disease after the switch (Burke, 2016; FWATF, 2016; Hanna-Attisha and Kuehn, 2016). The people of Flint were poisoned by the city's water supply, carrying unknown long-term effects such as behavioral and learning problems and reductions in I.Q. (Hanna-Attisha et al., 2015; U.S. EPA, 2017).

On December 14, 2015, the city declared a state of emergency. The state of Michigan followed suit three weeks later (FWATF, 2016). The water's damage potential, which General Motors recognized to be so corrosive to auto parts that it had disconnected from the city's water supply more than a year previously, was blamed for eating away at the service lines and household plumbing of the city's 100 000 water

ESSAV

customers (Fonger, 2014d; FWATF, 2016), potentially exposing them to metals including lead and copper (U.S. EPA, 2016; Kammer, 2015; City of Flint, 2015).

The water crisis continues to attract attention. Criticisms are directed at the federal, state, and local governments, the media, the consulting firm, and even the local hospitals for not doing enough to protect the citizens of Flint (Halcom, 2016; Hearing Wrap-Up, 2016; Robbins, 2016). Both state and federal officials called on Michigan's governor to resign. Government officials face criminal and misdemeanor charges of tampering with test results and making false statements about water testing (Clark, 2016; Michigan Government, 2016; Bitley, n. d.).

The Flint water crisis is a unique case in which the public mobilized to draw attention to an ongoing public health threat that continued for more than a year with little resolution. Questions remain as to what happened throughout the period leading up to the discovery of lead in the water and what actions and players are responsible for the state of affairs remaining hidden for so long.

#### LITERATURE REVIEW

In the last few years, scholars and practitioners have increasingly focused on –or have returned their attention to– open government (Bertot, Jaeger, and Grimes, 2010; Luna-Reyes, Bertot, and Mellouli, 2014). However, its study is not new and the concept has been used in different contexts (Parks, 1957; Nam, 2012). Bernd Wirtz and Steven Birkmeyer formulate a comprehensive concept that includes the essence of the peer-review literature from 2008 to 2013 that they examined. For them,

Open government is a multilateral, political, and social process, which includes in particular transparent, collaborative, and participatory action by government and administration. To meet these conditions, citizens and social groups should be integrated into political processes with the support of modern information and communication technologies, which together should improve the effectiveness and efficiency of governmental and administrative action. (2015: 382-384)

Wirtz and Birmeyer (2015) underline the importance of transparency as one of the most essential bases for open government. Transparency has been a part of U.S. American ideology since the beginning of its democracy (Harder and Jordan, 2013). In this sense, the right to access government information is seen as a way to facilitate democratic participation, prevent corruption, and establish trust in government, providing information to citizens, particularly journalists. The U.S. Congress passed

the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) in 1966 to provide a more specific legal support for transparency.

Transparency shares a special relationship with accountability because, simply, "a democracy requires accountability and accountability requires transparency" (White House, 2016). Public accountability is a cornerstone of good governance and, again, a basic principle of democracy (for example, see Bovens, Schillemans and Hart, 2008; Mulgan, 2000; Aucoin and Heintzman, 2000; Przeworski, Stokes, and Manin, 1999).

Accountability must be seen as a process. In fact, many scholars have highlighted three analytical steps or phases (for example, Schillemans, Van Twist, and Vanhommerig, 2013; Mulgan, 2003). The first is the information phase, which presupposes that an accountable entity or public official provides retrospective information about her/his/its choices, conduct, or performance. The second is the debate phase, when the accountability forum evaluates the information received and starts a debate with the accountable entity or public official. And third is the sanctions phase, where accountability permits some kind of judgment on the activity of the political official or entity and leads to punishment or reward for his/her/its actions. The most significant kind of accountability is produced by agencies that can reveal existing data, investigate, and produce information about institutional behavior (Fox, 2007: 668-669). This raises the question of what happens when public officials fail to fulfill their mandate.

As the fourth estate, the press has seen itself as a form of accountability, because the "ideal goal of traditional journalism has been to make power accountable: to keep ordinary citizens apprised of what government is doing, and how it affects them both individually and with respect to the groups and values that they care about" (Entman, 2005: 48). From the moment that the media pay attention to governmental failures or political abuses and promotes social debate about them, the press is perceived as a way to strengthen accountability (see, for example, Ettema, 2007; Chavez, 2006). The news media provide a way for citizens to see how public officials respond to their problems (Maia, 2009). This, in turn, raises two questions: what happens when the media do not report deeper public affairs and simply reproduce official messages? And, where is the watchdog function that is supposed to be vigilant at all times?

One important function of the press is to monitor government actions and the impacts they have on the community. This is called the media watchdog function. It is critical since the press is touted as serving the public and the communities they cover. The function of the media watchdog is well established within normative theory. Laswell (1948) considered the watchdog function to be one of surveillance, monitoring the environment, collecting evidence, and reporting relevant facts to the public they inform. Scholars have expanded on this premise to suggest the media remain

not exclusively objective, but operate with a critical eye, evaluating sources and making value judgments in order to give voice to citizens and act as an advocate if needed (Ettema and Glasser, 1998; Glasser, 1989). This function holds journalists accountable to expose corruption in the government or in the private sector and to hold leaders accountable with regard to their responsibilities. (Ettema and Glasser, 1998; Laswell, 1948; Nielsen, 2015). The media receive criticism when they fail to serve this purpose, and are sometimes referred to as being a subservient "lapdog" to the government or special interests, or perhaps playing an insignificant role in society (Christians, McQuail, and Glasser et al., 2009; Dennis, Gilmor, and Glasser, 1989; Johnson, 2014; Donohue, Tichenor, and Olien, 1995).

The public rates watchdog reports focusing on subjects such as corruption and accountability among the top five most important investigative areas. However, recent economic and educational factors are blamed for slashing investigative budgets in both professional and academic settings (Clark, 2013; Houston, 2010; Wasserman, 2008). Newsrooms cut staff by approximately 25 percent between 2000 and 2009 (Starkman, 2014). Therefore, editors must efficiently maximize content with minimal staff often resulting in less priority being placed on "working stories" and those requiring follow-up (Jones, 2013). It makes sense that the media are most successful at uncovering lack of transparency and corruption in times of immediate crisis, or big stories, when more resources are dedicated to in-depth, continuing coverage of an event, rather than a slow-to-develop crisis, as was the case in Flint.

Communities expect local journalists to hold government officials and sources accountable, to be solution-driven and connected to the communities they serve. Journalists often fall short, opting for the quick, "official" government, elite, or business source (O'Neill and O'Connor, 2008; Starkman, 2014). They often fail to develop a story with multiple viewpoints and angles from across the socio-economic spectrum. As a result, citizens and activists are much less frequently cited then government officials or businesses (O'Neill and O'Connor, 2008; Neilsen, 2015). In terms of the Flint water crisis, which in its early stages was best characterized by citizen activism without government response, previous literature regarding news frames involving citizen movements may offer further insight. Historically, U.S. newspaper coverage favors the *status quo* and provides less voice to the disenfranchised; this holds true even in non-violent situations (Boyle, McLeod, and Armstrong, 2012; McLeod and Armstrong, 2012; Armstrong, Boyle, and McLeod, 2012). Activism and citizen-focused stories are less frequent than those with a governmental focus, especially in local news (Nielsen, 2015; O'Neill and O'Connor, 2008).

Recent case studies find that the media watchdog can receive both praise and criticism for its crusade against a non-transparent government. In cases in which of-

ficial sources lag behind or fail to respond adequately, the media turn to independently exploring answers. This was the case of Hurricane Katrina, when the government was slow to react (Garnett and Kouzmin, 2007), and the Elk River chemical spill in Charleston, West Virginia, when confusing information and a lack of accountability by government officials led the media to use technology to pursue their own answers (Bray, 2015). Both, in turn, resulted in errors in content.

The case of the water crisis in Flint, Michigan, may demonstrate failures in the both the media watchdog function and governmental institutions over the period leading up to the exposure of lead leaching into the homes of the city's water. From the moment when the city switched its water source to the Flint River until researchers brought the lead crisis to light, citizens complained of health effects, tested positive for poisoning from metals, and brought their contaminated water to city officials (Fonger, 2015c; Gordy, 2016; Hanna-Attisha et. al, 2015). At the same time, e-mail evidence and other testimony reveals officials at various levels of the government manipulated and attempted to conceal safety testing results (Hearing Wrap-Up, 2016; Roy, 2015a; Roy and Edwards, 2016).

# DATA COLLECTION AND METHODOLOGY

The vast majority of the literature on accountability emanates from political science and public administration and pays scant attention to the role of the news media. Obviously, this point of view is completely different in media studies, which presents the watchdog function as essential; however, studies on accountability from this field of knowledge are by no means abundant (Djerf-Perre, Ekström and Johansson, 2013). That is why we focused on the nature of the how institutions informed and delivered actions to the Flint community. To examine these issues, we used qualitative interdisciplinary approaches that provided a framework linking accountability and transparency across institutions. The research design sought to answer the following questions:

RQ1: Was there a major institutional failure during the Flint water crisis?

RQ2: What was the thematic coverage of the news media during the Flint water crisis?

RQ3: What was the role of the media in the initial stages of the Flint water crisis?

The Flint water crisis is a fluid process that is expected to linger for years to come. This study focuses on the early stages of the crisis until President Obama declared

the State of Emergency; it uses a proxy of the newspapers that represent the coverage at the national, state and, local levels. To identify the relevant dates during the Flint water crisis, the researchers used the *Flint Water Advisory Task Force Final Report* (FWATF, 2016) to pinpoint how the media reported on important events.

To analyze the function of the national and state media we collected *New York Times* articles from the Factiva database and used ProQuest to search the *Detroit Free Press*. In terms of *The Flint Journal (MLive)*, we selected the online version because the print version is not a daily newspaper. For this source, researchers ran a day-by-day Google News search utilizing the search terms, "Flint" and "Water." The search was rerun utilizing the names of *The Flint Journal (MLive)* staff writers to locate additional articles. Also, the media stories and timelines of events were cross-referenced to identify the level of government response, actions, and approaches during the crisis. A discretionary sample of this kind of cross-referencing is displayed in Appendix A.

The initial period of examination began September 2, 2015, the date of the first detailed news coverage about a Virginia Tech report of lead leaching into the city's water supply, and ended on January 16, 2016, when President Barack Obama declared a State of Emergency in Flint (White House, 2016). The *New York Times* did not reveal significant samples for analysis, so the sample was expanded to include articles from January 1, 2015 through January 17, 2016.

The parameters required source-specific content pertaining only to the issues relating to and resulting from Flint's water contamination. Wired and press bureaus such as the Associated Press articles and editorials written by an external source were excluded (Table 1). The total sample resulted in 253 articles (n =253).

	Table 1 ERS DURING FLINT WA ATE AND LOCAL SOUR	
Newspapers	Articles	Percent
New York TimesArticlesPercent104.0		
Detroit Free Press	76	30.0
Flint Journal (MLive)	167	66.0
Total	253	100

The qualitative content analysis consisted of coding key data into themes through an inductive process, which is more conducive to categorization when unpredictable themes might be expected to emerge (Lindlof and Taylor, 2011). We analyzed articles through a four-step process to develop key themes in the articles published by the national, state, and local media. First, we read the articles for overall content and summarized them. Our analysis then considered tone of headlines, quotes, and the overall article. The third step involved generating descriptive codes utilized within each article. Graneheim and Lundman (2004) suggest this type of extensive categorization makes an analysis of underlying meanings within texts more reliable. The main themes for each source were ranked in descending order (Table 2).

MEDIA SOURCES	Table 2 S AND MAIN THEMES PRESENTED
Media Source	Themes Presented
New York Times	Government actions*  Apathetic government  Social injustice  Accountability*  Transparency*  Emergency response*
Detroit Free Press	Government actions*  Accountability*  Transparency*  Apathetic government  Social injustice  Emergency response*  Health risks
Flint Journal/MLive	Government actions* Official sources Transparency* Accountability* Emergency response* Health risks
* Consistent across all media	

#### Definitions of themes:

- Government Actions Focus on actions or statements by political figures
- Accountability Degree by which regulatory mandates on government agencies, officials, and elected officials were executed; emphasis on party or parties

responsible for the crisis and/or current actions perceived as deceptive, dismissive, or delaying response

- Transparency Call for more open government or investigation into the crisis (Secondary analysis of transparency included analysis of sources, attribution, media investigation, FOIA, and themes within content)
- Emergency response Focus on physical relief efforts for residents within the city of Flint and Genesee County
- Apathetic government Presentation of governmental officials as having ignored or been indifferent to the concerns of residents despite evidence of water contamination
- Health risks The emphasis on dangers associated with drinking lead-contaminated water or long-term health effects of lead
- Official sources Reliance primarily on governmental, organizational, business, or religious sources as opposed to residents
- Social injustice Depiction of the water crisis as an issue of social injustice for disadvantaged and disenfranchised citizens impacted by governmental officials who ignored their complaints

#### **FINDINGS**

"The Flint water crisis is a story of government failure, intransigence, unpreparedness, delay, inaction, and environmental injustice." (FWATE, 2016: 1)

### Institutional Failure

This research sought to answer RQ1 and the role of institutions and the news media in the early stages of the Flint water crisis (FWC). While the local media were not vigilant of the public actions taken during the FWC, the national media missed an opportunity to call attention to a major health crisis. Data show that government institutions —at all levels—did not properly solve the FWC and completely failed to be accountable to Flint residents.

For instance, when Virginia Tech made its initial water report public (August 31, 2015), state of Michigan officials tried to dismiss it by issuing a counter report containing dubious information (FWATF, 2016:16). Repeatedly, after continuing reports of contaminated water came to light and multiplied, the state government sought ways to discredit or invalidate those findings. During these events, the local news media

did not investigate more deeply into the reports or commission independent water testing and continued to rely on government sources.

The 15-month lapse between the switch to the Flint River water source and the discovery of lead, testing errors and governmental cover-ups underscore the U.S. media's primary assumption that their role is not that of a watchdog, but of detached reporting and investigating (Hanitzsch, 2013; Nielsen, 2015). Media researchers argue this may be a result of direct control of the media, since economic considerations' influence in newsrooms has journalists "tethered to the news cycle," rather than developing stories that require investigation (Starkman, 2014: 246). Starkman (2014) describes this process in terms of the 2007-2008 U.S. financial crisis in which markets unexpectedly crashed despite what he claims were mounting clues journalists should have foreseen.

The function of a media watchdog is to expose and hold leaders accountable (Ettema and Glasser, 1998, Laswell, 1948; Neilsen, 2014). According to Christians, McQuail, and Glasser, it requires, "the identification of some problem and an active search for evidence, rather than simply collecting and disseminating what is readily available" (2009: 142). This responsibility requires a journalist to personally commit to stories, make reasonable judgments, and advocate for them, if necessary (Ettema and Glasser, 1998). Our research showed, through use of FOIA requests and independent analysis, that the media elevated themselves to an independent watchdog role, which they had failed to achieve prior to outside research discoveries and scientific investigation.

# Accountability and Transparency: Political Figures and Voices Speak More Frequently and Louder

To answer RQ2, "What was the thematic coverage of the news media during the initial stages of the Flint water crisis?" this section identifies the themes considered most relevant as government and media functions (Table 2). The analysis presented several common themes across national, state, and local coverage.

All media presented the water crisis first and foremost as a governance issue involving accountability, transparency, and calls for Michigan's government to respond more rapidly as part of its *emergency response* duties. As seen in the discretionary sample of events in Appendix A, state and national coverage lagged behind local media in all themes identified; however, accountability remained a constant theme across all media.

Much of the focus centered on criticism by state and federal lawmakers that Governor Rick Snyder failed to act on residents' early concerns and continued to delay aid after the discovery of lead:

"It is beyond frustrating that the city I love .... had to declare it[self] destroyed before the state would act with any urgency." – Sen. Jim Ananich, D-Flint (Egan, 2016)

"The people of Flint deserve to know the truth about how this happened and what Governor Snyder and other leaders knew about it. And they deserve a solution, fast." – Hillary Clinton (Fonger, 2016a)

# Media and Governmental Oversight: The Watchdog Awakens

All media used political sources to convey accountability and demand transparency; however, the *New York Times* and the *Detroit Free Press* developed a more aggressive, critical tone regarding social injustice. Themes emerged through editorial content, descriptions of Flint's demographics, and reporting of a finance-centric versus citizen-centered government (Board, 2016; Egan 2015). The *New York Times* took the most critical stance, referring to Flint in terms such as "disadvantaged" and "destitute," a city where residents' continued complaints were ignored, "largely dismissed," or fell victim to "a blind eye" by officials (Atkinson, Haimerl, and Pérez-Peña, 2016; Board, 2016; Davey, 2015; Smith, 2016b). The *Detroit Free Press* developed a similar position primarily through critical columns:

"If there's such a thing as benign neglect, this was malignant indifference, on an institutional level." (Kaffer, 2016a)

"Governor Snyder: When are you going to turn your relentless, positive action toward assuaging the misery your administration has heaped upon the people of Flint?" (Kaffer, 2016b)

The analysis also expressed the theme of social injustice through quotes by residents:

"I trusted the city, and I helped the city poison my kid." Walters (Davey, 2015)

"If he [Snyder] was in jail and we served him nothing but this water, he'd be looking into it a lot quicker." (Egan, 2016b)

The *Detroit Free Press* and the *Flint Journal (MLive)* incorporated the Freedom of Information Act, independent investigation, and collaboration with researchers as critical elements of coverage. Through such independent research, The *Flint Journal (MLive)* found Flint officials filed false reports with the state on water testing, while the *Detroit Free Press* confirmed research on children's lead levels provided by Dr. Hanna-Attisha were accurate, despite the state's insistence that the data was flawed (Fonger, 2015d; Tanner, 2015). While this independent research assisted in holding officials accountable, it also underlined the media's prior non-fulfillment of their own watchdog role to inform residents adequately and constantly about the crisis.

Analysis of content versus merely topic revealed an underlying lack of transparency among government officials, especially in state and local media sources, where a larger number of articles were available. Our analysis revealed that the governor continued to communicate about the crisis primarily through spokespeople and news releases despite overt assurances of transparency.

# Response and Health Risks of Contaminated Water

Actual emergency response efforts and health risks were overshadowed in the governmental aspects of the water crisis. Local media coverage most often focused on water donations and distribution as part of response efforts, while national coverage highlighted distribution in articles with a broader focus, often including both residents and the latest political updates (Acosta, 2016; Smith, 2016a; Smith 2016b). The *Flint Journal (MLive)* placed most emphasis on the health risks from lead, including recommendations to use bottled or filtered water.

The analysis revealed that Flint residents were confused about the risks even after weeks of coverage:

"I don't think people know what's going on at all." – Resident (Davey, 2015)

"For the most part, I just deal with it. Sometimes when your skin swells up, you just kind of deal with it." – Resident (Acosta, 2016)

"Kids love bath time and to not even be able to give that to them out of fear..." – Resident (Emery, 2016)

# Local Media: The "Official" Sources and the Missing Voices

Local media preferred direct quotes from official sources such as public statements, press releases, segments from televised interviews, and e-mails. Researchers, businesses, and activists also cited official sources. Residents were rarely the focus of content or headlines. Residents were more likely featured in stories about relief efforts or protests, but overall, official sources dominated coverage. While the tone of the quotes was often critical of the government, government officials, or delays, the overall tone of writing by *Flint Journal (MLive)* journalists remained objective, and negative quotes were balanced with responses:

"I think Governor Snyder needs to do something about the water.... He needs to be fired." – Resident (Emery, 2016b)

"It's disappointing that some groups would use such rhetoric and aren't instead focused on joining the collaborative efforts to make sure all Flint residents have access to safe, clean water." – Dave Murray, Governor's spokesman (Emery, 2016b)

# Government Actions/Media Reactions: The Role of the Media as Watchdog

To answer RQ3, "What is the role of the media in the initial stages of the Flint Water Crisis?", the authors created a discretionary table highlighting key government actions and corresponding media coverage from the date of the switch to the Flint River water source through President Obama's emergency declaration (Appendix A). Our analysis of the task force report demonstrated that all media sources reported concerns regarding the quality of the water prior to finding lead content. State and national media actions lagged behind and were mostly non-existent until late 2015, when the *Detroit Free Press* increased coverage following the findings of Hanna-Attisha's (2015) research on children's blood levels in late September 2015. Although the *New York Times* first covered the story in March 2015, it relied primarily on Associated Press content in subsequent coverage until Michigan Governor Snyder called on FEMA and the Michigan National Guard for assistance on January 12, 2016.

The table also references multiple events in which significant governmental actions involving health concerns about the water were undisclosed, and the media learned of those actions months later through the FOIA, taskforce reports, or information obtained and/or published by researchers. The delay reflects a lack of account-

NORTEAMÉRICA

ability in terms of the media's watchdog function. It should be noted that a much more comprehensive listing of events is available in the Flint Water Advisory Task Force's *Final Report* (FWATF, 2016).

# DISCUSSION AND LIMITATIONS

Further, frames within national, state, and local reporting remained consistent with previous scholarly findings regarding accountability and the media's watchdog role. Bennett (2007) finds that national news often provides broader perspectives of contentious political issues. In terms of how political and other official sources drove local media content, the findings support research indicating that local coverage may favor political and organized groups with established influence within the community (Donohue, Tichenor, and Olien, 1995; Davis, 2009; Tichenor et al., 1980). Bennett (1990) and Hallin (1994) find that reliance on political sources and their public relations officials makes coverage less critical. In this sense, Balkin (1999) states that mass media can help simulate political transparency, not by hiding facts, but by altering the context in which citizens view them. This is close to what the local newspaper did in Flint water crisis.

We must point out the limitations of our research findings. First, the Flint water crisis resulted in criminal and civil lawsuits, which are still pending and increasing. Plaintiffs include residents, the State of Michigan, and the NAACP. Defendants include members of the state and local governments, hospitals, the media, and engineering firms. This makes it difficult to carry out qualitative research involving interviews or focus groups with key participants. Access to reporters and news organizations in Flint has proven challenging due to legal concerns. As result, litigation hindered our efforts to interview actors involved or affected by the crisis.

Evaluation of the media offers a one-sided representation of a crisis event; therefore, future research should incorporate residents, as did Driedger, Mazur, and Mistry (2014), who documented the "evolution of blame" in the years following a water crisis in Walkerton, Ontario. Their work with focus groups found skepticism and distrust of government persisted, insofar as residents remained reluctant to drink what they admitted was probably safe water. So, in the future, similar focus groups and interviews should be conducted not only with residents, but also with government officials and other institutional actors.

Given the city of Flint's demographics, future research should also include specific emphasis on how the media served its minority community and worked to include minority voices in its coverage. Previous research by Heider et al. (2005) finds

FSSAY

minority communities want coverage on solutions versus continual emphasis on problems. Such research may be conducive to a longitudinal study of the Flint water crisis.

Despite the information about the quality of water during the crisis, the government repeatedly refused to respond or was unwilling to acknowledge errors in water testing. Transparency and open government functioning also failed to provide citizens with information about the hazardous conditions of their water.

The media also failed to search for other sources or doubt the veracity of government statements. This is a clear case of lack of accountability. The more informed a citizen is, the better he/she will be prepared and able to respond when facing a crisis.

The Flint case demonstrates not only a failure to communicate health risks, but also the results of an unaccountable government that offered "callous and dismissive responses to citizens who expressed concerns" (FWATF, 2016: 2). Some of the harshest criticism centered on Michigan Department of Environmental Quality spokesman Brad Wurfel, who first referred to Dr. Hannah-Attisha's comments as "near hysteria" and "unfortunate" (FWATF, 2016: 8). Wurfel resigned in December 2015 (Smith, 2015), and he now works with a Michigan law firm, where he is said to be advising clients on how to maximize their communication strategies (Egan, 2016c). To date, Wurfel has escaped formal charges.

"Let me start here – anyone who is concerned about lead in the drinking water in Flint can relax." – Brad Wurfel, spokesman for Michigan's Department of Environmental Quality in an interview with *Michigan Radio*. July 13, 2015. (Smith, 2015)

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

ACOSTA, ROBERTO

2016 "Crisis Teams Hit Flint Streets with Filters and Water for Frustrated Residents," January 12, http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2016/01/water\_resource\_teams\_begin\_dis.html, accessed August 16, 2016.

Adams, Dominic

2014 "Flint Officials Say 'Abnormal' Test to Blame in *E. coli* Scare, Water Boil Advisory Remains," August 18, http://www.mlive.com/news/Flint/index.ssf/2014/08/Flint\_officials\_say\_abnormal\_t.html, accessed April 27, 2016.

# AL-JASSER, A. O.

2007 "Chlorine Decay in Drinking-water Transmission and Distribution Systems: Pipe Service Age Effect," *Water Research*, vol. 41, no. 2, pp. 387-396.

# ATKINSON, SCOTT, AMY HAIMERL, and RICHARD PÉREZ-PEÑA

2016 "Anger and Scrutiny in Michigan over a City's Poisoned Tap Water: National Desk," New York Times (Factiva), January 16, A9.

# Aucoin, Peter, and Ralph Heintzman

2000 "The Dialectics of Accountability for Performance in Public Management Reform," in B. G. Peters and D. J. Savoie, eds., Governance in the Twenty-first Century: Revitalizing the Public Service, Montreal, McGill/Queen's University Press, pp. 244-280.

# BALKIN, JACK M.

"How Mass Media Simulate Political Transparency," *Cultural Values*, vol. 3, no. 4, pp. 393-413.

#### BENNETT, W. LANCE

2007 News: The Politics of Illusion, 7th ed., New York, Pearson / Longman.

1990 "Towards a Theory of Press-State Relations in the United States," *Journal of Communication*, vol. 40, no. 2, pp. 103-125.

# BERTOT, JOHN CARLO, PAUL T. JAEGER, and JUSTIN M. GRIMES

2010 "Using ICTs to Create a Culture of Transparency: e-Government and Social Media as Openness Andanti-corruption Tools for Societies," Government Information Quarterly, vol. 27, no. 3, pp. 264-271.

#### BITELY, ANDREA

n. d. "Schuette Charges Six More in Flint Water Crisis," State of Michigan, Attorney General Bill Schuette, http://www.michigan.gov/ag/0,4534,7-164-390055--,00.html, accessed May 10, 2017.

# BLUESTONE, BARRY, and BENNET HARRISON

1982 The Deindustrialization of America: Plant Closings, Community Abandonment, and the Dismantling of Basic Industry, New York, Basic Books.

#### BOVENS, MARK

2007 "Analysing and Assessing Accountability: A Conceptual Framework," *European Law Journal*, vol. 13, no. 4, pp. 447-468.

2005 "Public Accountability," in Ewan Ferlie, Laurence Lynn, and Christopher Pollitt, eds., *The Oxford Handbook of Public Management*, New York, Oxford University Press, pp. 182-208.

BOVENS, MARK, THOMAS SCHILLEMANS, and PAUL'T HART

2008 "Does Public Accountability Work? An Assessment Tool," *Public Administration*, vol. 86, no. 1, pp. 225-242.

#### Bray, Laura Ann

2015 "Mediating Risk: The Construction and Use of Ignorance in the Elk River Chemical Spill," graduate thesis, North Carolina State University, http://repository.lib.ncsu.edu/ir/handle/1840.16/10683.

BURKE, KATIE L.

2016 "Moving Forward After Flint," *American Scientist*, vol. 104, no. 3, pp. 137-139.

#### CHAVEZ, MANUEL

2006 "Trade and Environment in Latin America: When Institutions, Transparency and Accountability Are Essential," *Michigan State Journal of International Law*, vol. 14, 225.

CHRISTIANS, CLIFFORD G., DENIS McQuail, and Theodore L. Glasser

2009 *History of Communication: Normative Theories of the Media: Journalism in Demo- cratic Societies*, Urbana, Illinois, University of Illinois Press.

#### CITY OF FLINT

2015 "State of Emergency Declared in the City of Flint," December 14, https://www.cityofFlint.com/state-of-emergency/, accessed April 22, 2016.

#### CLARK, CHARLES S.

"Flint Water Crisis Hearing Brings Dueling Calls for Resignations," *Govexec. com,* March 17, http://ezproxy.msu.edu.proxy2.cl.msu.edu/login?url=http://go.galegroup.com.proxy2.cl.msu.edu/ps/i.do?id=GALE%7CA446675654&sid=summon&v=2.1&u=msu\_main&it=r&p=STND&sw=w&asid=8ac2adbb45cbacdbbd543979d06ba600.

CLARK, LYNN SCHOFIELD

2013 "Cultivating the Media Activist: How Critical Media Literacy and Critical Service Learning Can Reform Journalism Education," *Journalism*, vol. 14, no. 7, pp. 885-903.

Dandaneau, Steven P.

1996 *A Town Abandoned: Flint, Michigan Confronts Deindustrialization*, New York, State University of New York (SUNY) Press.

DAVEY, MONICA

2015 "Flint's Water Is Linked to High Lead in Children," New York Times (Factiva), October 8, A18.

Davis, Aeron

2009 "Journalist-source Relations, Mediated Reflexivity and the Politics of Politics," *Journalism Studies*, vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 204-219.

Dennis, Everette E., Donald M. Gillmor, and Theodore L. Glasser, eds.

1989 *Media Freedom and Accountability,* Westport, Connecticut, Greenwood Press, pp. 179-188.

Doidge, Mary, Eric Scorsone, Tracy Taylor, Josh Sapotichne, Erika Rosebrook, and Daniella Kaminski

2015 "The Flint Fiscal Playbook: An Assessment of Emergency Manager Years (2011-2015)," Michigan State University (MSU) Extension White Paper, http://expeng.anr.msu.edu/uploads/files/42/MSUE\_FlintCaseStudy-2011%202.pdf.

DONOHUE, GEORGE A., PHILLIP .J. TICHENOR, and CLARICE N. OLIEN

1995 "A Guard Dog Perspective on the Role of Media," *Journal of Communication*, vol. 45, no. 2, pp. 115-132.

Driedger, Michell S., Christine Mazur, and Bhavnita Mistry

2014 "The Evolution of Blame and Trust: An Examination of a Canadian Drinking Water Contamination Event," *Journal of Risk Research*, vol. 17, no. 7, pp. 837-854, https://doi.org/10.1080/13669877.2013.816335

# EGAN, PAUL

- 2016a "Snyder Declares State of Emergency in Flint Crisis," *Detroit Free Press*, Pro-Quest, January 6.
- 2016b "Snyder Should Resign, Protestors Say," *Detroit Free Press*, ProQuest, January 9, A1.
- 2016c "DEQ Spokesman Who Urged Flint to 'Relax' Finds a New Job," September 6, http://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/flint-water-crisis/2016/09/06/deq-spokesman-who-urged-flint-relax-lands-new-job/89919250/, accessed September 9, 2016.
- 2015 "An Apology, Resignation Follow Flint Water Crisis," *Detroit Free Press*, Pro-Ouest, December 30.

#### ELIGON, JOHN

2016 "A Question of Environmental Racism in Flint," New York Times, January 22, A1.

#### EMERY, AMANDA

- 2016a "Flint Residents Scared Following Legionnaires' Disease Reports," January 13, http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2016/01/flint\_residents\_scared\_followi.html, accessed August 16, 2016.
- 2016b "More than 150 Call for Gov. Rick Snyder's Arrest for Flint Water Crisis," January 8, http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2016/01/more\_than\_150\_call\_for\_gov\_ric.html, accessed August 16, 2016.

# ENTMAN, ROBERT M.

2005 "The Nature and Sources of News," in Geneva Overholser and Kathleen Hall Jamieson, eds., *The Press*, Oxford, Oxford University Press, pp. 48-65.

#### ETTEMA, JAMES S.

2007 "Journalism as Reason-giving: Deliberation, Democracy, Institutional Accountability, and the News Media's Mission," *Political Communication*, vol. 24, no. 2, pp. 143-160.

#### ETTEMA, JAMES S., and THEODORE L. GLASSER

1998 Custodians of Conscience: Investigative Journalism and Public Virtue, New York, Columbia University Press.

#### FLINT WATER STUDY

2015 http://flintwaterstudy.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/Wurfelisms-Web.pdf, accessed September 9, 2016.

#### Fonger, Ron

- 2016a "Hillary Clinton: 'Flint Deserves Answers about Water Crisis from Governor," January 11, http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2016/01/hillary clinton flint deserves.html, accessed August 16, 2016.
- 2016b "Congresswoman Makes Formal Request for Flint Water Hearings," January 14, http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2016/01/congresswoman\_makes\_formal\_req.html, accessed August 30, 2016.
- 2015a "Despite Quality Problems, 'Your Water Is Safe,' Says Flint Consultant," February 18, http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/02/flint\_consultant\_tells\_city\_de.html, accessed April 27, 2016.
- 2015b "Erin Brockovich: 'Flint Water System «Failing», Stop Making Excuses,'" February 18, http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/01/erin\_brockovich\_twitter\_fix\_fl.html, accessed January 21, 2016.
- 2015c "Flint Will Have Lead-reduction Plan for Water System by 2016', Officials Say," September 03, http://www.mlive.com/news/Flint/index.ssf/2015/09/mayor.html, accessed April 27, 2016.
- 2015d "Documents Show Flint Filed False Reports about Testing for Lead in Water," November 12, http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/11/documents\_show\_city\_filed\_fals.html, accessed August 30, 2016.
- 2014 "Flint River Water Complicating City's Efforts to Battle Contamination, Boil Advisories," September 18, http://www.mlive.com/news/Flint/index.ssf/2014/09/dpw\_director\_says\_Flint\_river.html, accessed April 27, 2016.

#### Fox, Jonathan

2007 "The Uncertain Relationship between Transparency and Accountability," *Development in Practice*, vol. 17, nos. 4-5, pp. 663-671.

#### FWATF (FLINT WATER ADVISORY TASK FORCE)

2016 Final Report, http://www.michigan.gov/documents/snyder/FWATF\_FINAL\_REPORT\_21March2016\_517805\_7.pdf, March 21, accessed September 8, 2016.

#### GARRET, ELIZABETH, and ADRIAN VERMEULE

2008 "Transparency in the U.S. Budget Process," in Elizabeth Garrett, Elizabeth A.

Graddy, and Howell J. Jackson, eds., *Fiscal Challenges: An Interdisciplinary Approach to Budget Policy*, New York, Cambridge University Press, pp. 68-102.

#### GLASSER, THEODORE L.

- "Communicative Ethics and the Aim of Accountability in Journalism," *Social Responsibility: Business, Journalism, Law, Medicine*, vol. 21, no. 31.
- "Three Views on Accountability," in Everette E. Dennis, Donald M. Gillmor, and Theodore L. Glasser, eds., Media Freedom and Accountability, New York, Greenwood Press, pp. 179-193.

#### GORDY, CYNTHIA

2016 "How Did the Flint Water Crisis Happen?" January 25, https://www.pro-publica.org/podcast/item/how-did-the-Flint-water-crisis-happen, accessed April 25, 2016.

#### Graber, Doris

2003 "The Media and Democracy: Beyond Myths and Stereotypes," *Annual Review of Political Science*, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 139-160.

#### Graneheim, Ulla Hällgren, and Bertil Lundman

2004 "Qualitative Content Analysis in Nursing Research: Concepts, Procedures and Measures to Achieve Trustworthiness," Nurse Education Today, vol. 24, no. 2, pp. 105-112.

# GRIMMELIKHUIJSEN, STEPHAN, and ALBERT J. MEIJER

2014 "Effects of Transparency on the Perceived Trustworthiness of a Government Organization: Evidence from an Online Experiment," *Journal of Public Administration Research and Theory*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 137-157.

#### HALCOM, CHAD

2016 "Flint Water Lawsuits Flood In," February 07, http://www.crainsdetroit.com/article/20160207/NEWS/302079983/Flint-water-lawsuits-flood-in, accessed March 13, 2016.

# HALLIN, DANIEL

1994 We Keep America on Top of the World: Television Journalism and the Public Sphere, London, Routledge.

Hanna-Attisha, Mona, and Bridget M. Kuehn

2016 "Pediatrician Sees Long Road ahead for Flint after Lead Poisoning Crisis," *Jama*, vol. 315, no. 10, 967.

HANNA-ATTISHA, MONA, JENNY LACHANCE, RICHARD CASEY SADLER, and Allison Champney Schnepp

2016 "Elevated Blood Lead Levels in Children Associated with the Flint Drinking Water Crisis: A Spatial Analysis of Risk and Public Health Response," *American Journal of Public Health*, vol. 106, no. 2, pp. 283-290.

HARDER, CAROLYN T., and MEAGAN M. JORDAN

2013 "The Transparency of County Websites: A Content Analysis," *Public Administration Quarterly*, vol. 37, no. 1, pp. 103-128.

#### HEARING WRAP-UP

2016 Oversight Committee Continues Investigation of Flint Water Crisis, Lanham, Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc., http://ezproxy.msu.edu.proxy1.cl.msu.edu/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.proxy1.cl.msu.edu/docview/1773557485?accountid=12598.

#### HIGH, STEVEN, and DAVID W. LEWIS

2007 Corporate Wasteland: The Landscape and Memory of Deindustrialization, Ithaca, New York, Cornell University Press.

#### HIGHSMITH, ANDREW R.

- 2014 "Beyond Corporate Abandonment: General Motors and the Politics of Metropolitan Capitalism in Flint, Michigan," *Journal of Urban History*, vol. 40, no. 1, pp. 31-47.
- 2009 "Demolition Means Progress: Urban Renewal, Local Politics, and State-Sanctioned Ghetto Formation in Flint, Michigan," *Journal of Urban History*, vol. 35, no. 3, pp. 348-368.

#### HOUSTON, BRANT

2010 "The Future of Investigative Journalism," *Daedalus*, vol. 139, no. 2, pp. 45-56, http://www.jstor.org/stable/20749823.

ESSAV

#### JOHNSON, DIANE E.

2014 "The Mass Media's Dual Role: 'Watchdog' and Guardian of Their Own Interests," *Journal of Public Affairs*, vol. 14, nos. 3-4, pp. 369-378.

#### **JONES, EARLE**

2013 "Can Investigative Journalism Save News?" *The IRE Journal*, vol. 36, no. 3, p. 8.

#### KAFFER, NANCY

- 2016a "Apology over Flint Water Isn't Enough," January 5, *Detroit Free Press*, Proquest, A9.
- 2016b "Heck of a Job, Governor," January 10, *Detroit Free Press*, http://www.freep.com/story/opinion/editorials/2016/01/09/flint-water-snyder/78509450/, accessed May 10, 2017.

#### KAMMER, S.

2015 "Mayor Karen Weaver Declares State of Emergency – City of Flint," December 14, https://www.cityofFlint.com/2015/12/15/mayor-karen-weaver-declares-state-of-emergency/, accessed April 20, 2016.

#### KASDAN, DAVID OLIVER.

2014 "A Tale of Two Hatchet Men: Emergency Financial Management in Michigan," *Administration & Society*, vol. 46, no. 9, pp. 1092-1108, https://doi.org/10.1177/0095399714554679

#### Lasswell, Harold D.

1948 The Structure and Function of Communication in Society, New York, Harper and Bros.

#### Luna-Reyes, Luis Felipe., John C. Bertot, and Sehl Mellouli

2014 "Open Government, Open Data and Digital Government," *Government Information Quarterly*, vol. 1, no. 31, pp. 4-5.

#### Maia, Rousiley Celi Moreira

2009 "Media Visibility and the Scope of Accountability," *Critical Studies in Media Communication*, vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 372-392.

MARTINEZ, MICHAEL

2016 "Flint, Michigan: Neglected Because City Is Black, Poor?" January 28, http://www.cnn.com/2016/01/26/us/flint-michigan-water-crisis-race-poverty/, accessed August 22, 2016.

McQuail, Denis, Doris A. Graber, and Pippa Norris

2008 "Conclusion: Contemporary Challenges in Journalism and Democracy," in Doris A. Graber, Denis McQuail, and Pippa Norris, eds., *The Politics of News the News of Politics*, Washington, D.C., CQ Press.

 $\label{eq:michigan Bureau of Labor Market Information and Strategic Initiatives \\ http://milmi.org/$ 

MICHIGAN GOVERNMENT

2016 "Schuette Charges Three with Multiple Felonies in First Stage of Flint Water Crisis Investigation," April 20, http://www.michigan.gov/ag/0,4534,7-164-46849-382827--,00.html.

Mulgan, Richard G.

2003 *Holding Power to Account: Accountability in Modern Democracies,* Houndmills, United Kingdom, Palgrave Macmillan.

2000 "'Accountability': An Ever-expanding Concept," *Public Administration*, vol. 78, no. 3, pp. 555-573.

Nam, Taewoo

2012 "Citizens' Attitudes toward Open Government and Government 2.0," *International Review of Administrative Sciences*, vol. 78, no. 2, pp. 346-368.

New York Times

2016 "How Michigan Failed the City of Flint," Editorial, January 15 (Factiva).

NIELSEN, RASMUS KLEIS

2015 Local Journalism: The Decline of Newspapers and the Rise of Digital Media, London, I. B. Tauris.

O'Neill, Deirdre., and Catherine O'Connor

2008 "The Passive Journalist," *Journalism Practice*, vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 487-500.

FSSAY

#### PARKS, WALLACE

"The Open Government Principle: Applying the Right to Know under the Constitution," *The George Washington Law Review*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 1-22.

# Poindexter, Paula M., Don Heider, and Maxwell McCombs

2006 "Watchdog or Good Neighbor?: The Public's Expectations of Local News," *The Harvard International Journal of Press/Politics*, vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 77-88.

# Przeworski Adam, Susan C. Stokes, and Bernard. Manin

1999 *Democratic Accountability and Representation*, Cambridge, United Kingdom, Cambridge University Press.

# ROBBINS, DENISE

2016 "Analysis: How Michigan and National Reporters Covered the Flint Water Crisis," February 01, https://www.mediamatters.org/research/2016/02/02/ analysis-how-michigan-and-national-reporters-co/208290, accessed May 10, 2017.

#### ROSNER, DAVID

2016 "Flint, Michigan: A Century of Environmental Injustice," *American Journal of Public Health*, vol. 106, no. 2, pp. 200-201.

# Roy, Siddhartha

- 2015a "Analysis of Water Samples from 48 Flint Homes to Date for Lead Are Worrisome," August 27, http://Flintwaterstudy.org/2015/08/analysis-of-watersamples-from-48-Flint-homes-to-date-for-lead-are-worrisome/, accessed April 21, 2016.
- 2015b "Michigan Health Department Hid Evidence of Health Harm Due to Lead Contaminated Water: Allowed False Public Assurances by MDEQ and Stonewalled Outside Researchers," December 21, http://Flintwaterstudy.org/2015/12/michigan-health-department-hid-evidence-of-health-harm-due-to-lead-contaminated-water-allowed-false-public-assurances-by-mdeq-and-stonewalled-outside-researchers/.

# Roy, Siddhartha, and Marc Edwards

2016 "Pertaining to Blood Lead Levels of Kids in Michigan, Primarily in Flint," http://Flintwaterstudy.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/MDHHS-FOIA-II-FINAL-For-Web.pdf, accessed April 21, 2016.

#### SCHEDLER, ANDREAS

"Conceptualizing Accountability," in A. Schedler, L. Diamond, and M. F. Plantter, eds., *The Self-Restraining State*, Boulder, Colorado, Lynne Rienner, pp. 13-28.

Schillemans, Thomas, Mark van Twist, and Iris Vanhommerig

2013 "Innovations in Accountability," *Public Performance & Management Review*, vol. 36, no. 3, pp. 407-435.

#### Scorsone, Eric, and Nicolette Bateson

2011 "Long-Term Crisis and Systemic Failure: Taking the Fiscal Stress of America's Older Cities Seriously. Case Study: City of Flint, Michigan," Michigan State University, http://msue.anr.msu.edu/uploads/resources/pdfs/Flint-Fiscal-Playbook.pdf.

SIVAGANESAN, MANO, and ROBERT M. CLARK

1998 "Predicting Chlorine Residuals and Formation of TTHMs in Drinking Water," Journal of Environmental Engineering, vol. 124, no. 12, pp. 1203-1210.

#### SMITH, LINDSEY

2015 "Leaked Internal Memo Shows Federal Regulator's Concerns about Lead in Flint's Water," July 13, Michigan Public Radio, http://michiganradio.org/ post/leaked-internal-memo-shows-federal-regulator-s-concerns-aboutlead-flint-s-water, accessed September 8, 2016.

### **S**MITH, **M**ITCH

2016a "Flint Wants Safe Water, and Someone to Answer for Its Crisis: National Desk," New York Times (Factiva), January 10, A16.

2016b "Troops to Help Flint Address Water Crisis," New York Times (Factiva), January 13, A16.

#### SNYDER, RICK

2011 "Governor's Determination," November 8, http://www.michigan.gov/documents/treasury/Flint-GovernorsDetermination-11-8-11\_417435\_7.pdf.

#### STARKMAN, DEAN

2014 The Watchdog that Didn't Bark: The Financial Crisis and the Disappearance of Investigative Journalism, New York, Columbia University Press.

TANNER, KRISTI, and NANCY KAFFER

2015 "State Data Confirm Elevate Blood-lead Levels in Flint Kids," *Detroit Free Press*, Proquest, September 27, A1.

THORHILDUR, JETZEK, MICHEL AVITAL and Niels BJØRN-ANDERSEN

2013 The Generative Mechanisms of Open Government Data, Copenhagen Business School.

#### ттнм Nотісе

2015 "Important Information about Your Drinking Water," https://www.cityof-Flint.com/wp-content/uploads/TTHM-Notification-Final.pdf.

#### UNITED NATIONS

2016 Statement to the Media by the United Nations' Working Group of Experts on People of African Descent, on the Conclusion of Its Official Visit to USA, 19-29 January 2016, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=17000&LangID=E.

#### UNITED STATES CENSUS BUREAU

http://www.census.gov/

U.S. EPA (UNITED STATES ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY)

- 2017 *Learn about Lead*, March 2, https://www.epa.gov/lead/learn-about-lead, accessed May 10, 2017.
- 2016 EPA Hearings, January 1, United States Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Enforcement and Compliance Assurance, https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-01/documents/1\_21\_sdwa\_1431\_emergency\_admin\_order\_012116.pdf.

#### VEOLIA NORTH AMERICA

2015 Flint, Michigan Water Quality Report, March 12, https://www.cityofFlint.com/wp-content/uploads/Veolia-REPORT-Flint-Water-Quality-201503121. pdf, accessed April 21, 2016.

# Wasserman, Edward

2008 "Investigative Reporting: Strategies for Its Survival: New Funding Mechanisms and Newsroom Changes Are Needed if Watchdog Journalism Is to Thrive in Small and Midmarket News Organizations," Nieman Reports, 62, 7.

NORTEAMÉRICA

WHITE HOUSE (WHITEHOUSE.GOV)

2016 "President Obama Signs Michigan Emergency Declaration," January 16, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/01/16/president-obama-signs-michigan-emergency-declaration, accessed August 16, 2016.

WHITTEN-WOODRING, JENIFER.

2009 "Watchdog or Lapdog? Media Freedom, Regime Type, and Government Respect for Human Rights," *International Studies Quarterly*, vol. 53, no. 3, September, pp. 595-625.

WIRTZ, BERND W., and STEVEN BIRKMEYER

2015 "Open Government: Origin, Development, and Conceptual Perspectives," *International Journal of Public Administration*, vol. 38, no. 5, pp. 381-396.

		DISCRETIONARY SAMPLE OF	Appendix A DISCRETIONARY SAMPLE OF EVENTS, ACTIONS, AND MEDIA RESPONSE	IA RESPONSE	
	1	State Government	Me	Media Action or Inaction	
	Event	Action of inaction	Local	Regional	National
Hii	Flint begins using water from the Flint River, despite internal communication from MDEQ staff expressing doubts about water quality.	4/25/14 - City officials attend event in which water source switch is flipped to the Flint River source. They toast with water. 4/28/14 - Flint Mayor Walling requests comments regarding water quality in a Tweet.	City officials celebrate switch at the Flint water plant. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2014/04/watch_mayor_dayne_walling_em_d.html 4/28/14 - Mayor communicates with residents via Twitter regarding water quality. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2014/04/switch_to_flint_inver_for_city.		
Giring and A A S. Ori	City of flint issues first boil-water advisory due to E. coli bacteria. A second advisory follows on 9/5/15.	Flint increases water main flushing and adds additional disinfectant.  10/1/14 - wdeg reports to the governor, stating advisories are a result of aging infrastructure and population decline.  wdeg requests operational evaluation for trihalomethanes. (TTHMS).	Coverage of city statements regarding boil water advisories. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2014/08/flint_issues_boil_water_notice.html 8/18/14 - Follow-up report http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2014/08/flint_officials_say_abnormal_thtml		

Appendix A (continuación)		General Motors disconnects from city water supply. The article includes quotes from cw, wbeo, county commission and township.  http://www.mlive.com/news/ flint/index.ssf/2014/10/gen-eral_motors_wont_use_flint.	
	CCHD expresses concern to the Flint Utilities Department about increased incidence of Legionellosis and its possible connection to the water supply.		
	Genesee County notes increase in Legionellosis incidents.	General Motors ceases use of Flint water due to cor- rosion.	The first 6-month round of LCR testing shows 90th percentile lead level equals 6 parts per billion with 2 samples of 100 above action levels
	October 2014	10/13/14	12/31/14

Coverage of the notice by city warns of sowa violation with quotes from officials. Article refers to the violation as "the latest in a series of issues." http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/01/flint_water_has_high_disinfect.html 1/5/15 - Follow-up coverage http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/01/flint_water_customers_will_get.html 1/6/15 - Follow-up coverage. Flint's Mayor Walling reassures residents that the water is safe and his own family drinks it daily. http://www.mlive.com/ news/flint/index.ssf/2015/01/flint_officials_say_city_on_ ri.html	Coverage of un- Flint's independent water testing results and response. Old fixtures cited as cause of lead in the water.  http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/02/water_testing_at_um-flint_show.html
1/2/15 - City issues a press release to the media and mails a notice to water customers, maintaining that despite the violation, the water is safe for most residents. The violation remains in place until 9/2/15.	
City notifies residents of violation of sowardue to high TTHMS.	University of Michigan-Flint's independent testing shows elevated lead levels on campus.
1/2/15	2/9/15

Appendix A (continuación)	Veolia NorthCity issues report and newsArticle quotes the report, may-America issuesrelease.or, and city council president, and lists recommendations for improving TTHM. http://www.riy Report" to City of Flint and emergency manager (EM).minproving TTHM. http://www. minec.com/news/flint/index.Report statesssf/2015/03/flint_water_consultant_final_r.htmlReport state and federal standards for TTHM control, but does not address lead.sultant_final_r.html	Non-binding Flint City Council votes 7-1 Coverage of non-binding article cites Flint Journal 3/24/15 - Article council vote to to return to Detroit water council man who brought the com/story/news/local/ measure to a vote. http:// michigan/2015/03/24/ EM Ambrose states www.mlive.com/news/flint/ michigan/2015/03/24/ EM Ambrose states complaints are index.ssf/2015/03/3flint_coun- reconnect-detroit-wa- http://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/25/ us/a-water-dilem- ma-in-michigan- cheaper-or-clearer. html? r=1
	Veolia North America issue "Water Qual- ity Report" to City of Flint an emergency manager (EW) Report states Flint's water meets state a federal standa for man contr but does not dress lead.	Non-binding council vote t return to Detr water.
	3/12/15	3/23/15

		9/2/15 Coverage includes quotes from the report and lead researcher, Marc Edwards. A Flint councilman and coalition leader are quoted criticizing the handling of the situation. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/09/new_testing_shows_flint_water.html
	8/20/15 Revised report issued to ACLU-MI in response to FIOA request.	9/2/15 Wurfel/woEo issues a press release disputing results of testing. The mayor and department of public works issue a joint statement.
MDHHS produces a report concluding Legionellosis outbreak in Genesee County in 2014-15 is over; 42 percent of the cases had healthcare contact, while 47 percent had contact with city water.	MDEQ receives LCR report documenting lead levels measured in sampling from 1/1/15 to 6/30/15. The report is later revised omitting two high lead results.	vr researchers report elevated lead levels in Flint water resulting from the corrosiveness causing lead to leach from pipes. Full report is released on 9/8/15.
5/29/15	7/27/15	8312015

			Appendix A (continuación)		
9/24/15	Dr. Mona Hanna-Attisha presents Hurley Medical Center's findings of elevated blood levels in Flint children, followed by remarks by the GCHD Director Mark Valacak.	MDEG'S Wurfel calls Hurley findings "unfortunate" and says water controversy is becoming "near-hysteria"; "Flint's dinking water is safe in that it's meeting federal and state standards." MDHHS issues a statement claiming the state's data is more accurate.  State Senate Minority Leader Jim Ananich, D-Flint, issues a statement calling the findings of the lead study "alarming." HWC and GRHC members call a press conference to advise the community of a health emergency and risks to infants.	Coverage includes a Hanna-Attisha's findings and statement from a state rep. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/09/study_shows_twice_as_many_flin.html Coverage of response from woh-Hs refuting research. The city administrator and governon's spokesman (via email) cite continued efforts to improve water quality, http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/09/state_says_its_data_shows_no_c.html	The article includes quotes from Hanna-Attisha and the results of her research. http://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2015/09/24/water-lead-in-flint/72747696/9/26/15 - Editorial critical of government's response, including quotes and independent research by the Detroit Free Press. http://www.freep.com/story/opinion/columnists/nan-cy-kaffer/2015/09/26/shortfalls-em-law-writ-large-flint-water-crisis/72811990/	

	Associated Press content omitted.	
		Coverage of reconnection and statement from lawmakers calling for accountability, http://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2015/10/16/flint-reconnecting-detroit-water-5-pm-friday/74074740/
9/25/15 - Coverage of the lead advisory includes precautionary measures for residents to flush pipes and install filters; emphasis on risk being most serious to infants. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/09/flint_makes_lead_advisory_offi.html	Article lists state's plan, which includes filters and testing. Governor quoted via conference call. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/10/governors_plan_for_flint_water.html	Article focuses on reconnection and US En's announcement that it will advise the city and state on water issues. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/10/us_epa_task_force_will_advise.html Coverage of press conference announcing reconnection to Detroit water. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/10/flint_reconnecting_to_detroit.html
City issues a press release.	Governor's Office, EPA Region 5, City of Flint, MDEQ and MDHHS hold a press conference. Governor attends via conference call.	City of Flint is reconnected to DWSD system Lawmakers issue a statement. Flint lawmaker, and Democratic house leader issue a statement calling for governor's accountability.
City of Flint issues a health advisory.	State announces Governor's 10-point Action Plan to address water system.	
9/25/15	10/2/15	10/16/15

NORTEAMÉRICA

	www. story and quotes Edwards dex. saying it is an admission Lee that lead pipes are dan- gerous. http://www.freep. com/story/news/local/ michigan/2015/11/05/ epa-report-warns-more- potential-flint-water-prob- lems/75203338/	otes lawsuit, containing a lawsuit, containing an activist.  Aclass_ story/news/local/michin.  Inn.html gan/2015/11/13/after-suit flint-water-crisis-families-o the file-lawsuit/75744376/  Ince. laws/ report_ report_ representations.
Appendix A (continuación)	Article cites the report and quotes Edwards. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/11/new_epa_report_warns_of_potent.html	Article names each of the 14 listed in the suit and quotes from the lawsuit and MDEO. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/11/class_action_lawsuit_claims_sn.html Brief stoy regarding lawsuit filed by families refers to the Detroit Free Press as source. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/11/report_families_file_lawsuit_i.html
	The EPA releases a report.	
	EPA issues "Final Report: High Lead at Three Resi- dences in Flint, Michigan."	Flint families file federal lawsuit accusing 14 state and local officials of intentional negligence.
	11/4/15	11/13/15

	Associated Press content omitted.	Associated Press content omitted.
Coverage of testimony in Washington with quotes from lawmakers and doctor Hannah-Attisha. http://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2015/11/18/flint-lead-problems-raised-national-water-hearing/75990848/		Coverage includes task force findings and resignations, including MDEQ failures, a as well as a statement from the governor apologizing for the crisis. http://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2015/12/29/deq-director-wyant-resigns-over-flint-water-cris
Article focuses on testimony in Washington. Quotes from an activist and lawmakers. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/11/story_of_flint_water_crisis_fa.html	Article focuses on declaration and contains quotes from the city council, which was split on the decision. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/12/mayor_karen_weaver_declares_st.html	Coverage of MDEQ resignation. Statements by governor, Flint mayor, and lawmakers. MDEQ heavily blamed by task force. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/12/gov_rick_snyder_accepts_mdeq_h.html Article focuses exclusively on advisory findings. It quotes from the report. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index. ssf/2015/12/five_takeways_for_the_flint_wa.html
U.S. EPA holds a hearing that includes testimony from Flint residents, lawmakers, and researchers.	Flint Mayor Weaver declares a state of emergency and issues a statement.	The Governor's PWATF issues a report. MDEQ's Wurfel and Wyant resign. State representative issues a statement. Governor issues an apology.
Elected officials and activists testify before u.s. EPA National Drinking Water Advisory Council regarding the Flint water crisis.	State of emer- gency declared in Flint.	Flint Water Advisory Task Force releases a report regarding initial findings of its investigation.
11/18/15	12/14/15	12/29/15

NORTEAMÉRICA

			Appendix A (continuación)		
1/5/16	Governor declares state of emergency in Genesee County	Governor declares a state of emergency. Governor's office issues a news release. Mayor holds a press conference.	Coverage of governor's statement dedaring state of emergency. Flint Mayor Weaver is quoted. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2016/01/governor_declares_state_of_eme.html	Article features multiple topics including emergency declaration and attorney general's investigation. http://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2016/01/05/us-attorneys-office-investigating-lead-flint-water/78303960/	Associated Press content omitted.
1/12/16	Governor makes a request for FEMA's assistance with the crisis and use of the Michigan National Guard for distribution.	Govenor requests FEMA's assistance. Michigan National Guard is activated to assist with water distribution. The governor issues a statement.	Focuses on the governor's request. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2016/01/governor_asks_for_fema_to_help.html	The article focuses on the call for FEMA with quotes from FEMA and MSP. http://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2016/01/09/federal-disaster-agencymonitoring-flint-water-crisis/78553680/	Coverage of call for FBM's help and background on the water crisis. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/13/us/troops-to-help-flint-address-water-crisis.html

Coverage of the announcement. It also states there may be a link to the river. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/14/us/officials-study-possible-tie-be-tween-disease-and-flint-water.html
Focuses on announcement of the Legionnaires outbreak and Edwards suspicion that it is river-related. Quote the governor and a state representative. http://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2016/01/13/snyder-filint-area-has-seen-spikelegionnaires/78750610/1/16/16 - Coverage of MLive investigation, and includes quotes from MDHs, governor, and lawmakers. http://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/filint-water-crisis/2016/01/16/legionnaires-cases-around-filint-raised-flags-2014/78905276/
Focus on announcement of Legionnaires outbreak, with a statement from the governor. http://www.mlive.com/news/detroit/index.ssf/2016/01/legionaires_disease_spike_disc. html#incart_inver_index Coverage of Edward's response. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index. ssf/2016/01/professor_says_flint_inver_cou.html Coverage of residents' reaction to the Legionnaire's outbreak http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index. ssf/2016/01/flint_residents_scared_followi.html 1/16/16 - Investigative report shows officials knew of Legionnaire's outbreak long before warning the public. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2016/01/flint_soutpreak.outpreak.html
Governor and widhes hold a press conference in Detroit. Governor issues a news release.
Governor and MDHHS announce a spike of Legionellosis cases in Flint between June 2014 and March 2015.
1/13/16

NORTEAMÉRICA

			Appendix A (continuación)		
1/16/16	Emergency declaration signed by the president.	President Obama signs the emergency declaration for assistance from Department of Homeland Security, Federal Emergency Management Agency. U.S. representative issues a statement. State senator issues a statement.	Brief article includes quotes from FEMA. http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2016/01/president_obama_signs_emergenc.html Article focuses on Mayor Weaver's response to the declaration by the president http://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2016/01/flint_mayor_karen_weaver_thank.html	Coverage of emergency declaration with reaction statements from lawmakers. http://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2016/01/16/president-obamadeclares-emergencyflint/78898604/	Article focuses on emergency declaration with reaction from the governor and Michigan lawmakers. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/18/us/obama-flintmichigan-water-fema-emergency-disaster.html Associated Press content omitted